
 
 

 

December 15, 2015 

 

Joseph Messina 

American Federation of Musicians, Local 400 

56 Town Line Road 

Rocky Hill, CT  06067 

 

 

Dear Mr. Messina: 

 

The AFM has not demonstrated any willingness to present a proposal that addresses our critical financial 

position which we have shared with you over the past year. Instead, the AFM has launched a sustained, 

highly negative media campaign criticizing the HSO and its donors for failing to generate enough 

contributed revenue to support the existing operational structure.  Just last month, our largest individual 

donor withdrew a pledge of $3,000,000 over six years.  In doing so, this donor echoed serious concerns 

voiced by other funders about the future of the HSO and of future support if the HSO fails to achieve a 

stable financial structure based on a balanced budget.   

 

Unfortunately, this has forced us to revisit many core economic components contained in our last offer, 

which you rejected in October.  The loss of our largest individual donor leaves us without $500,000 of 

recurring annual revenue we believed would be available for operating expenses.  While we have been 

very open about the dire financial position of the HSO throughout the negotiations, and the questionable 

prospect of announcing the 2016-17 season, your refusal to meet with us again unless we “change our 

approach” indicates there may be a basic lack of understanding.  We feel we must meet immediately in 

light of the current financial picture, so you can make an informed decision about the new proposal to 

follow.   

 

To generally recap the history of our negotiations, we met 23 times in almost 12 months, and successfully 

reached tentative resolution on more than 40 changes to the 2011-13 Collective Bargaining Agreement.  

Still, the most crucial issues remained unresolved, including:  

 

 The service guarantee 

 Service wage 

 Orchestration and staffing 

 Availability of Sunday and weekday afternoons 

 Absence policy 

 Federally mandated health insurance elimination 

 The authority of individual contracts 

 The core orchestra side letter 



 Related financial considerations 

 Clarifying the authority of the AFM Integrated Media Agreement 

 The term of the successor agreement 

 

In your last communication to our team, you stated “In the absence of a change of approach by 

management, it would seem that there is no need to rush into a meeting, particularly before you have 

supplied the information we have asked for.”  We disagree, and note that we have supplied everything 

you requested in your November 16, 2015 request.  If we have missed anything, please let me know 

without delay.   

 

After we meet to discuss the current financial picture, we will present a revised offer that we believe will 

attempt to address the HSO’s financial needs while at the same time attempt to maintain artistic integrity 

and meet our commitment to the community.  We intend to offer a balanced package that will need to 

be presented and agreed upon in enough time to make decisions concerning the future of the HSO. For 

your reference, I summarize our most recent discussions and negotiating history. 

 

Status of Recent Negotiation Sessions 

 

 9/12/15:  After four consecutive days of bargaining, the HSO presented its proposal in an eleven 

month series of proposals designed to maintain current levels of artistic and community 

engagement activities. The proposal contemplated a six year term, while leaving unresolved a 

$500,000 structural budgetary deficit that would have to be filled through fundraising or other 

revenue.  We informed you that this was the most responsible offer we would be able to make, 

based upon where we were financially. This proposal was sent to HSO musicians on October 14, 

2015. 

 10/22/15:  The AFM rejected the 9/12/15 HSO proposal based on financial terms and the AFM 

International Executive Board’s unwillingness to accept an agreement term longer than five years.  

 11/16/15:  The AFM presented a proposal seeking to increase the financial commitments of the 

HSO over a three year term and agreeing to several non-financial terms formerly proposed by the 

HSO.  The HSO once again demonstrated the critical nature of the organization’s financial position 

at that time and emphasized that the AFM’s proposals were not realistic and if the HSO were to 

accept them, financially irresponsible.    We explained that several major donors had already 

withdrawn support, based on the lack of a sound organizational financial structure moving 

forward. 

 11/19/15:   The HSO requested multiple meetings beginning no later than 12/8/15, in light of the 

perilous state of the organization’s financial position. 

 11/30/15:  The AFM responded that is was refusing to meet without a change in the HSO’s 

approach. 

 

Conclusion 

As we have made clear, the withdrawal of several major donors presents a loss of well over $3,000,000 in 

financial commitments.  And, the recent loss of our largest individual donor will cause the anticipated 

budget gap for the current season to grow from approximately $500,000 to more than $1,000,000.  We 

have also lost corporate sponsors and institutional funders, for the same reasons we lost our largest 

donor.  As of today, we are anticipating institutional funding support at approximately $300,000 less than 

previous annual commitments.    As a result of these financial developments, the current season is in 

jeopardy and we are simply unable to commit to producing the 2016-17 HSO season at this time.  To 

address our immediate financial needs and to free up additional unrestricted funds to get through this 



season, we have been forced to make the very difficult decision to pay down and close our credit line with 

Webster Bank.  The Webster Bank credit line was secured by unsecured endowment funds.  Once paid 

off, we will no longer have access to that line and will begin depleting what remains of our available, 

unrestricted funds in support of our daily operations. 

 

We are hoping that you will appreciate the severity of the HSO’s very bleak financial picture.  To this point, 

your committee has simply told the HSO to raise more money or to seek compensation reductions from 

our management staff which has already been restructured and reduced.  We see your suggestion to raise 

additional funds as ironic, in view of your negative publicity campaign that has made fundraising even 

more challenging.  These are not solutions and demonstrate a lack of earnestness in addressing core 

structural operating issues.  The Board of Directors is simply in no position to commit to proposals that 

are not operationally sustainable, and does not have the luxury to commit itself to paying musicians for 

services that are not used because of lack of demand, community resources, or other reasons. We 

certainly hope that your committee will reconsider its position not to meet with us, and share our sense 

of urgency to meet, particularly since we have provided all information that you requested. 

 

Our financial condition is critical.  We cannot continue to sustain our operating commitments, including 

commitments to musicians under the terms of the expired labor agreement.  We have explained and 

demonstrated this to you in financial documents we presented to you on November 16th and today.    As 

we previously told you, the HSO will exhaust all available cash resources sometime in the spring of 2016 

if it does not commit to a 2016 - 2017 season and offer advance subscription renewals.   We cannot 

commit to a 2016-2017 season unless we reasonably conclude that we can fulfill our obligations to 

perform.  Furthermore, we cannot expect donor support unless we can demonstrate that the HSO 

operating budget and contractual commitments will ensure the sustainability and future viability of HSO.  

We have addressed necessary changes to achieve these objectives in our previous bargaining proposals, 

but now have no choice but to revisit them in light of the recent loss of our largest donor and additional 

funding commitments.  

 

Unless an agreement can be reached in the next few weeks, we will be faced with deciding whether we 

will commit to a 2016 summer season and regular 2016-17 season at our next Board of Directors meeting.   

Accordingly, we will need to meet with your team without delay so we can make important decisions 

about the future of the HSO.  Time is of the essence.  We are available to meet December 20, 22, 28, 29, 

and 30.  

 

Please let us know if and when you are willing to meet. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Steve Collins 

Director of Artistic Operations and Administration 

 

 

 

c.c.    AFM/Orchestra Committee Negotiating Team 

 Joseph Dubin, FMCS 


